BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL
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Minutes of the Meeting of Full Council held in the Council Chamber 

at 7.00pm on Monday, 8 August 2016
	


	Present

	Cllr Spear in the Chair, E Spear, Lucas, Mrs Wellstead, Mrs Chesters, Bennett, Chugg, Lord, Bonds and Bunyard.
T Lovell (Parish Clerk).
Mrs Bond wished to speak regarding application 61377, in principle she does not have any objection to a development being built on the land.  She did however, express her concerns regarding the proposed height of 2 of the dwellings.  These dwellings are proposed to be upside down houses and she is concerned that they will tower over the other properties in the vicinity, especially as many of the existing dwellings had to have their foundations below ground level, which was a condition stipulated by the Local Planning Authority when they were built. 



	087/2016/17
	Apologies


	Received from Cllrs Withey, Beardshall and De Groot.


	088/2016/17
	Items not on the agenda, which in the opinion of the Chairman should be brought to the attention of the Council


	The Chairman announced that the Civic Service would be held on Sunday 2 October 2016 at 2 p.m. at St. Brannocks Church followed by refreshments in St. Brannocks rooms. 

	089/2016/17
	Declarations of Interest


	Cllr Mrs Wellstead declared a Prejudicial interest in Minute Ref: 099/2016/17, as she is the Chair of the Vivian Moon Community Centre Management Committee.
Cllr Mrs Chesters declared a Prejudicial interest in Minute Ref: 099/2016/17, as she is the Secretary of the Vivian Moon Community Centre Management Committee and the Chair of the Vivian Moon Community Centre Trustees.

Cllr E Spear declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Minute Ref: 099/2016/17, as she the Parish representative on the Vivian Moon Community Centre.

Cllr Spear declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Minute Ref: 099/2016/17, as he is a member of the Vivian Moon Community Centre.



	090/2016/17 
	Request for Dispensation


	None received.

	091/2016/17
	Minutes


	(a)   RESOLVED:  That the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 11 July 2016 be approved and signed as a correct record.

(b) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Additional Council meeting held on 25 July 2016 be approved and signed as a correct record.

(c) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Finance and Administration Committee held on 11 July 2016 be ratified and adopted by the Council.

(N/C)



	092/2016/17
	Police Representation
	The Chairman welcomed Inspector Roger Bartlett to the meeting.

Inspector Bartlett informed Members that the Devon and Cornwall Police will featured in a television programme due to air in the Autumn.  The documentary will show how local policing teams including Braunton deal with the increase of tourism during the summer months.
Over the past 3 months there has been a 16% reduction in reported crime compared with last year. In the past 30 days the following crimes have been reported: -
· A burglary from a dwelling.

· 2 non-dwelling burglaries

· 1 assault on Saunton Road

· Theft at Southmead School

· 3 incidents of criminal damage at Velator Quay.

· Neighbour dispute

· Report of motorists creating noise in the Caen Street car park area

Inspector Bartlett expressed that the local policing team were delighted that they continue to operate for the existing Police Station in Braunton thanks to the efforts of the Parish Council.   There have been some changes to the local policing team with Sargent Andy Peel and PC Malcolm Kirk be seconded elsewhere but PC Chris Mannell will be covering Braunton in their absence.
Members raised concerns regarding inappropriate parking in the village which has resulted in obstructing the highway.  Inspector Bartlett explained that if motorists are breaching double yellow lines then these issues should be resolved by the Civil Enforcement Officers at Devon County Council.  Obstruction of the highway where there are no double yellow lines would be dealt with the police and Inspector will look into the issues experienced in Braunton.
The police will aim to attend a Council meetings every three months and provide monthly written updates in the meantime.

The Council thanked Inspector Bartlett for his informative update.


	093/2016/17
	Finance
	(a) RESOLVED: That the cheques on the schedule be approved and drawn in the total sum of £6,639.01
(b)   RESOLVED: That the statement of accounts for July 2016 be noted.
(N/C)



	094/2016/17
	Action Sheet
	RESOLVED: That the Action Plan be updated and noted.

(N/C)


	095/2016/17
	Planning
	The Chairman requested the Lead Member of Planning Cllr Mrs Wellstead, to present the planning applications to the meeting as per the attached sheet. 
RESOLVED: That the Council suspends Standing Orders to allow members of public to speak, who through no fault of their own, were unable to attend at the beginning of the meeting.

Mr Gilbert is a member of Friends of Braunton Library he has for some time now been requesting Devon County Council to update the Library signs in the village.  He is frustrated that no action has been taken and he is still awaiting a response from the County Council.  The Chairman explained that he and the Clerk have requested a meeting with the new Neighbourhood Highways officer responsible for Braunton and they would be happy for Mr Gilbert to attend the meeting.  

RESOLVED: That Standing Orders be reinstated.

 

	096/2016/17

	Report from Devon County Councillor


	Members considered Cllr Chugg’s report, attached as Appendix A.
Members reported the following issues:

1. the hedgerow at Coril Head corner needs cutting back as it is obstructing the pavement.  

2. The ‘Knowle’ gateway sign still hasn’t been replaced by Devon County Council.  Cllr Chugg reported that new legislation had delayed the replacement of the sign.  Apparently the verge is not wide enough to install a sign, Georgeham are experiencing the same problem.

3. The tarmac on the Devon County Council footpath and cycleway behind the Museum of British Surfing is breaking up and is a trip hazard.

Cllr Chugg agreed to investigate these matters and report back to Council.

 (N/C)


	097/2016/17
	Report from North Devon District Councillors

	Cllr Bonds reported that the Devolution Programme currently being discussed could result in a lot more responsibility being handed to town and parish councils.  
Cllr Mrs Chesters would be attending a Planning Committee meeting on Wednesday.  All the District Committees that she serves on are very busy at the moment, especially licensing.



	098/2016/17

	Braunton Flood Update
	a. Flood Action Sheet
Members considered the updated Flood Action Sheet, attached as Appendix B.
Cllr Mrs Chesters and Mrs Wellstead declared a Pecuniary interest and left the meeting.


	099/2016/17

	Braunton and District Citizen Club: Installation of Solar PV Panels on the Vivian Moon Community Centre roof and provision of an electric car charge point in Chaloners Road Car Park
	The Parish Council considered a request for it to fund the EV-Box 7kw OCPP compliant charge point in Chaloners Road Car Park.  

RESOLVED:  The Council provides a grant of £1,108.73 which is 50% of the funds required for the charging point.  The Vivian Moon Community Centre (VMCC) be requested to consider providing the remaining 50% required.

(N/C)
The Council provided clarification in relation to questions 4, 6, 7, 8 and 9 received from Fullabrook CIC.

4 – While the electric car charging point is a potentially great facility for the community, but would this go ahead without the solar panel project?

The car charging point was originally considered to support the Vivian Moon Community Centre Solar PV Panel project to ensure that there was sufficient daytime usage of the electricity generated by the Solar PV Panels.  The car charging point would therefore not go ahead without the installation of the Solar PV Panels on the VMCC.

6. How will you ensure that the parking space is visible and accessible as a charging point?

There would be adequate signage to ensure that the charging point is visible.  It would also reach over 2 parking bays making it more accessible for users.

7. Who will maintain, and insure the facility, as it is located on Parish Council land?

The charging point would be maintained out of the revenue that it generates from users of the facility.  As the charge point is on Parish Council land it will be insured by the Parish Council.

8. How will you advertise the availability of the charging point?

The availability of the charging point would be advertised on the Parish Council website, social media, notice boards in the village and local publication including the Parish Council’s Newsletter.

9. Have the Parish Council formally granted permission for the siting of the charging point on their land

Yes, permission was formally granted at the Additional Council meeting held on 27 June 2016 Minute Ref: 062/2016/17.

RESOLVED: That the Council hopes that the information provided is helpful and it wishes the Vivian Moon Community Centre every success with the project.

(N/C)
Cllr Mrs Chesters and Mrs Wellstead returned to the meeting.



	100/2016/17

	Chaloner Road Play Park

	The Clerk reported that due to additional work required to the safety surfacing in the Chaloners Road Play Park and due the appointed Contractor being unable to carry out the work for several months she had now approached two alternative companies for quotations.

RESOLVED: That the Council appoints Company A, Rhino Play at cost of £6,278 plus VAT.
The Council considered letters received from children in Year 5 at Caen Community Primary School regarding recreation space in the village and requesting that the equipment in Chaloners Road play park be upgraded.

RESOLVED: That the Council 

will commit to upgrading the play equipment in Chaloner Road play park taking into consideration the suggestions made by the children.

Will review the provision of play equipment in the village.
(N/C)



	101/2016/17
	Village Green
	RESOLVED: That the Council grants permission for the Braunton Caen Rotary Club to use the Village Green on 10 September to hold ‘Know your Blood Pressure Day’ event.

	102/2016/17
	Beer and Food Festival, Museum of British Surfing.
	The Council considered a request received from Mr Denny to hold a Beer and Food Festival at the Museum of British Surfing in September.

RESOLVED: That the Council does not have any objection to the Museum of British Surfing (MOBS) consenting to hire their premises for this event subject to the following: -

a. The event is not for profit and all proceeds after expenses are donated to a chosen charity this is in accordance with clause 8.1 (d)(i) of the Museum of British Surfing’s tenancy lease.

b. As the event is proposed to be held from 12 p.m.  – 9 p.m. on a Saturday the Council is mindful that this is the busiest time when the Skate bowl is in use, it would therefore request that the Skate bowl remains open.

(7.3)


	PART ll – Exclusion of Press and Public

RESOLVED that, in view of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, the following matters be taken in the absence of press and public (Public Admissions to Meetings Act 1960) as the items contain exempt information as defined by the Local Government Act 1972 Sch. 12a Pt (3).



	103/2016/17
	Braunton Police Station
	RESOLVED:  That the 

a. Council continues to employ the existing cleaner on a 3 month rolling contract, and pays 50% of consumables required.

b. Clerk be instructed to investigate the possibility of providing a Work Hub in the building.

(N/C)


The meeting closed at 9:31 p.m.

...................................................The Chairman
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